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Spring is finally here! This year's 
graduates are looking fotward to com­
mencement and the future. We all remem­
ber those times, don't we? There was great 
anticipation about graduation and great 
apprehension about the next step in our 
lives! 

As in the past, I'm looking fotward to 
being a commencement volunteer. Our 
thanks to Sarah Thomas for serving as the 
chair of our Commencement Volunteer 
Committee. Those of you interested in vol­
unteering for this event or other university 
or alumni events, please see the form and 
article (page 9) authored by Diana 
Schaufler, who chairs the Alumni 
Association's Volunteer Committee. 

All of you are invited to this year's 
Alumni Association Annual Meeting, from 2 
to 4 p.m. , Sunday, May 17. It will be in the 
patio of the Art and Education Building, 
and, as always, there will be wonderful food 
and drink. That day we will be honoring 
our CSUH Alum of the Year and introducing 
new State Chancellor Charles Reed. This 
event is free, but we ask that if your plan to 
attend, you return the RSVP card that will 
accompany the invitation you receive in the 
mail. 

Many of you have asked about the 
university's building projects, and this 
Haywire offers a photographic update of 
both the Hayward and Contra Costa cam­
puses. Changes to the Hayward campus 
include the Pioneer Bookstore, the 
Childcare Center and Pionner Heights stu­
dent housing <apartments. Of course, the 
Contra Costa campus is new everywhere! 
We hope you enjoy this feature. 

March 23 was the Alumni State 
Council 's annual Legislative Day in 
Sacramento. We spent the day contacting 
our Alameda and Contra Costa County leg­
islators to discuss the issues important to 
the CSU and to thank them for being such 
strong supporters of education, particularly 

By Nancy Tackett 

higher education. 
That evening the Alumni State 

Council presented Friends of Higher 
Education Awards to Governor Pete Wilson 
and Senator Bill Lockyer, who was intro­
duced as a Cal State University Hayward 
alumnus and someone who has authored 
and facilitated much of the legislation on 
educational issues. 

As always, we appreciate your e-mail, 
correspondence, and phone calls. Please 
feel free to contact me via e-mail at 
nancyt@NetVista.Net or our alumni 
office at (510) 885-3724. 

Keep the link! 

Cover photograph - Green hills and blossoms 
welcome spring visitors to the CSUH Contra Costa 
Campus in Concord. The campus, which opened 
for the fall 1992 term, now serves about 1,500 
students. 

Photo by Nancy Ackley 

Cal State Hayward 
Alumni Association 
Platinum VISA Card 

Support Cal State Hayward by using 
the only credit card that supports the 
valuable programs of the university 
and the Alumni Association. 

• Credit line from $5,000 to 
$100,000 

• No annual fee 
• 25-day interest-free grace period 

on purchases 

Call 1-800-FIRST USA and ask for the 
CSUH VISA Card. 

Haywire is published four times a year by the CSUH 
Alumni Association for its members. Submissions are 
welcomed and encouraged. Please address inquiries or 
information to the CSUH Alumni Association, CSU Hayward, 
25800 Carlos Bee Blvd., Hayward, CA 94542 or call 
(510) 885-3724. 
View the CSUH Home Page: www.csuhayward.edu 

President: 
Vice-President: 
Secretary: 
Treasurer: 

Directors: 

Nancy Tackett-Blake '95 
Al Guzman '79 
Nancy Ackley '78 
SylviaJesuit '69 

Bill Firestone '73 
Mack Lovett Jr. '72 
Robert Merikle '95 
Kenneth Parris '87 
Mamie Richardson '81 
Diana Schaufler '72 
Bob Sinnot '96 
Katherine Ward '71 

Chapter Presidents/Representatives 

African American 
Asian/Pacific Islander 
Business 
Contra Costa 
Education 
EOP 
Hong Kong 
Human Development 
Moscow 
Music 

Glenda H arnmonds 
AnilComelo 
Christine Andrews 
Brook Oliver 
Kim Mize-Agel 
Edward Miranda 
Anthony Tsui 
Peshi Fernando 
Vera Yeliseeva 
Marianna Whittaker 



Leslie Frates has appeared on the 
game show Jeopardy more times than 
any other female contestant. On May 2 
the Cal State Hayward alumna made her 
11th appearance on the small screen in 
tl1e special reunion contest billed as 
"TI1e Battle of tl1e Bay Area Brains." 

"I always loved this show, and it's 
great fun to be a contestant," she said 
after the March 21 taping of the latest 
show, recorded before a live audience in 
Berkeley. 

Jeopardy was always a favorite with 
Frates, who recalls running home from 
her Hayward elementary school eveiy 
day to catch the show when it was on in 
tl1e afternoon. 

Her recent Bay Area competition, a 
benefit for the American Red Cross, was 
scheduled the day before the annual 
Jeopardy College Tournament. For tllis 
fund-raiser Frates and the other contes­
tants received prizes instead of cash. 

In Jeopardy - Again! 

Show me the money! 

she began thinking of islands along the 
California, Oregon and Washington coasts. 

"I immediately rejected Catalina," she 
said, but then as she worked her way up to 
the state of Washington, she realized the . 
correct answer. _ 

"I crossed out my first response and 
quickly wrote "What is Vancouver Island?" 
with only about three beats of music left," 
she said. 

Her haste made her handwriting hard 
to decipher, but she won tl1e round. 

The question tl1at stumped her in the 
Tenth Anniversary Tournament asked for 
the name of any of tl1e three women to win 
the Pulitz.er Prize for drama during the 
1980s. (They were Wendy Wasserstein for 
"The Heidi Chronicles," Marsha Norman 
for "Night Mother," and Beth Henley for 
"Crimes of the Heart.") 

Only one contestant, a New Yorker 
who attended Broadway plays, answered 
correctly. 

Frates takes Jeopardy defeats in stride, 
saying she has enjoyed eveiything about 

(She went home with a 35-inch Sony 1V 
with surround sound and a digital video 
player.) 

Frates, who now teaches Spanish at 
Cal State Hayward in a department with 

CSUH alumna Leslie Frates has earned more than $65,000 during her 11 
appearances on the game show Jeopardy. 

the game show experience. She is equally 
enthusiastic about teaching Spanish at her 
alma mater. 

her former instructors, first appeared on Jeopardy in 
1991. Undefeated during her first five appearances, 
she qualified to return later that year for the 
Tournament of Champions, in wllich she won the 
first of three rounds before being defeated in the 
senli-finals. 

Jeopardy producers invited her back in 1993 
for the show's 1 0tl1 Anniversaiy Tournament, in 
which she led until the final question. 

In addition to the $68,599 she has accumulat­
ed from the show, the trivia buff said she also has 
received some "lovely parting gifts," including a case 
of Metamucil, $25 worth of Tabasco Sauce, a desk 
reference set, a generous supply of Jelly Belly jelly­
beans, a Nintendo game set, and, of course, tl1e 
home version of Jeopardy game. 

One of her favorite gifts was a case of Rice-A­
Roni, manufactured in San Leandro, shipped to Iowa 
for distribution, tl1en sent to her Hayward home by 
UPS express delivery. 

Frates said when tl1e UPS man delivered the 36 
boxes, all chicken flavor, he was laughing so hard he 
couldn't speak. 

The game show winner graduated from Mt. 
Eden High School and Cal State Hayward, where she 
earned both a bachelor's degree and teaching cre­
dential. She has taught Spanish for 21 years, at both 
Cal State Hayward and Chabot College. 

Frates and her husband Bob, an Oakland attor-

ney, reside in Hayward with tl1eir son, Leland, 12. 
To prepare for the contests Frates said she regular­

ly reads almanacs, Tune magazine, the encyclopedia, 
and the Readers Encyclopedia. She has an extensive 
home reference library and also combs the Internet, 
"which has changed my life." 

Her game-show prowess has generated some 
spin-off fame, as well. She appeared on the cover of a 
woman's magazine and was written up in Money 
Magazine. A clip from one of her television appear­
ances is part of the movie "Groundhog Day." 

In 1993 she was the guest on a two-hour radio 
show, answering questions about Jeopardy and fielding 
trivia questions from listeners who tried to stump her. 
Only a couple of callers succeeded, and Frates said live 
radio was a lot of fun. 

During her fifth regular game appearance in 
1991, Frates came home with $56,099 by changing her 
answer in the final seconds of the closing round. In 
this segment of the show, guests write their question/ 
answers on a desktop screen. 

Prior to getting the clue, "Tilis is the largest 
island on the West Coast of North America," Frates bet 
one dollar more than the total earnings of her closest 
competitor. 

"I began thinking.Japan could be considered an 
island off the west coast of North America, but I wrote 
down Hawaii instead," she said. 

While waiting for the game show music to end, 

"I loved it here as a student. I had so many really 
good teachers, including Vmcenw Traversa, Rodolfo 
Galan, Yolanda Patterson, and Don Warrin. My Cal State 
Hayward teachers always had time for me and always 
made sure I was taking the right classes," Frates said. 
"Now I'm teaching in the same department where I was 
a student. 

"I can't believe my good fortune! " 

A last-minute change in a final Jeopardy! round 
earned Frates championship status after five 
consecutive victories. 
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Cal State Hayward was well-represented at the Annual CSU 
Legislative Day in Sacramento March 23. Alumni Association 
President Nancy Tackett and University President Norma S. Rees 
congratulate CSUH alumnus Sen. Bill Lockyer, recipient of the 

Friend of Higher Education Award. Gov. Pete Wilson also was 
honored with this award from the CSU Alumni Council. 
President Rees joins new CSU State Chancellor Charles B. 
Reed at the Cal State Hayward display. 

Roy Matsumoto is congratulated by 
(from left) CSUH Associate Vice 
President Ed Reuling, Golden Key 
Society advisor Jackie Charonis, and 
member Nicole Andre, at the organiza­
tion's annual reception. 

Golden Key Honors 
Matsumoto 

Psychology professor Roy 
Matsumoto was honored by Golden Key 
National Honor Society as its 1998 
Outstanding Academic Advisor of the 
Year. 

The CSUH students who nominated 
Matsumoto described him as "a man 
who relates well to his students and for 
whom he cares dearly." 

One student wrote, "Dr. Matsumoto 
is a very approachable person who does 
not hesitate to offer advice and assis-
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tance, even to students who have not yet taken 
his class." 

The committee evaluating the nominees 
considered a number of factors: a caring attitude 
toward students, effective interpersonal skills, 
availability to students, ability to build a strong 
relationship with students, knowledge of CSUH 
academic policies, accuracy in advising students, 
and a willingness to make an extra effort to 
assist students. 

During the reception Rose Carillo (Arts, 
Letters and Social Sciences), Sally Murphy 
(Speech Communication) , and Pamela Reuling 
(Nursing) were recognized as honorary mem­
bers of Golden Key for their work with students. 

Amy Tan described how her childhood, family, 
and culture influenced her writing to a large 
crowd in the Pioneer gymnasium during a cam­
pus Women's History Month event on March 5. 

Museum director George Miller (center) discuss­
es the display of artifacts, photographs, equip­
ment, and models with CSUH anthropology 
alumni Jason Coleman (left) and Erik Collier dur­
ing the March opening reception. 

Museum's Golden Days 
The hopes and hardships of California's 

Forty-niners are chronicled in "Golden Dreams 
and Tarnished Realities: The California Gold 
Rush 1848-1855." 

This free exhibit is currently on display in 
the C.E. Smith Museum of Anthropology 
Museum, 4047 Meiklejohn Hall. The exhibit, 
curated by CSUH students, is open to the public 
Monday, Tuesday, and Friday, 10 a.m. to 3 p.m., 
and Wednesday and Thursday, 2 to 7 p.m. 



Four Reporters Caught 
in CSUH 'web' 

Four journalists who spent a week learning 
about multimedia at Cal State Hayward said that 
getting to know the university was as fascinating as 
learning to navigate cyberspace. 

"The faculty, staff and students were just a 
delight to meet and an inspiration to learn from," 
said Camille Feanny, a CNN associate producer. 

Feanny was joined by reporters Mike Francis 
of the Portland Oregonian and Bill Ordine and 
Dan Rubin of the Philadelphia Inquirer for a five­
day fellowship at CSUH, home of the nation's first 
multimedia master's degree program. 

"The fellowship was of extraordinary interest," 
said Ordine. "It not only addressed a technology 
that is impacting commerce and culture but also 
points toward where journalism itself is headed." 

Journalists {from left) Bill Ordine, Mike Francis, 
Camille Feanny, and Dan Rubin joined Kim 
Hugget, Cal State Hayward's director of public 
affairs, for a tour of Pacific Data Images in Palo 
Alto. 

Hall of Fame Inducts Six 
Al Mathews, former coach 

and athletic director at Cal 
State, was one of six inductees 
into the CSUH Athletic Hall of 
Fame on Feb. 7. 

Mathews spent 29 years at 
Cal State Hayward, serving as 
the CSUH baseball coach from 
1964 to 1972 and as the uni­
versity's athletic director from 
1971 to 1992. 

Five outstanding former 
student athletes also were 
inducted at the banquet. 

Al Mathews, former coach and athletic director, and outstand­
ing former student athletes are the new inductees in the 

Linda Jean Barneson was 
a top player on Cal State 
Hayward's two championship 

CSUH Athletic Hall of Fame. The group includes (from left) 
Marie Nickerson, Linda Jean Barneson, Ken Rodrigues, 
Mathews, Pam Williams, and Many Consani. 

women's basketball teams and an outstanding 
performer in softball, volleyball, and track and 
field. (1965-68) 

Monty Consani was a three-time All-Far 
Western Conference offensive lineman who played 
for Cal State Hayward on two championship foot­
ball teams. (1969-71) 

Marie Nickson, a top competitor in women's 
track and field, was a two-time All-American and 
held the records for 100- and 200-meter dashes in 
the Golden State Conference. (1978-80) 

Ken Rodrigues was twice named to the first 

team All-Far Western Conference. He was 
a standout for Pioneer baseball during the 
1974 and 1975 seasons. 

Pam Williams earned All-American 
honors her junior and senior seasons on 
the CSUH swimming and diving team. 
(1978-1981) 

The evening was sponsored by the 
CSUH Alumni Association, the Cal State 
Hayward Educational Foundation, the 
Kinesiology and Physical Education 
Department, and Pioneer Athletics. 
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Seven leaders {rom the Cal State Hayward 
region spoke on "Women Transforming Politics'' 
during a special week of campus activities cele­
brating the 150th anniversary of the Women's 
Rights Movement. 

The group included (standing, from left) Mary 
King, Alameda County supervisor; Cathie Brown, 
mayor of Livermore; Susan Johnson, Newark 
council member; Peggy Hora, San Leandro­
Hayward Municipal Court judge; Ellen Corbett, 
mayor of San Leandro; with Cal State Hayward 
President Norma S. Rees; and (seated, from left) 
Gail Steele, Alameda County supervisor; Liz 
Figueroa, California State Assembly member, 
20th District; and Roberta Cooper, mayor of 
Hayward. Brown, Johnson, Hora, Corbett and 
Cooper are Cal State Hayward alumnae. 
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The Changing CSUH 
Landscape 

Additions to the Hayward cam­
pus over the past decade include 
(clockwise from top) the $5.2 
million Pioneer Bookstore 
0996) , Pioneer Heights student 
housing apartments (1988) , and 
the new Child Care Center 
(1994). 

Photographs by Elisabeth Cisse', 
Ruth Perez, and Nancy Ackley 
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Contra Costa Campus, 
Concord 

Cal State Hayward offered its first 
classes in Pleasanton in 1981. 
Eleven years later the CSUH Contra 
Costa Campus opened in Concord, 
where last quarter nearly 1,500 stu­
dents took classes. 

The quad in the center of campus 
bustles with activity during the 
annual community Fall Fun Festival 
and appears tranquil on a spring 
weekend. 
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Ken Abrams, B.A. , Music ('83) , has been choral 
director at San Ramon Valley High for 14 years. In 
1996 he was "Teacher of the Year" for San Ramon 
Unified School District, and this spring his program 
was recognized as a 1998 ASCA Program of 
Excellence. He has been guest conductor for several 
honors choirs in the Bay Area, and annually Abrams 
takes his choirs on tour. This year the students will Ken Abrams 

perform in Portland and Phoenix before a tour of 
Central Europe. Abrams also serves as artistic director of the Danvi lle Girls 
Chorus and as the Bay Region representative to the state board of the American 
Choral Directors Association. 

Joe Davis, M.A., Educational Supervision ('85) , is principal at Rocky Mountain 
High School in Byron, Wyoming. In 1997 he received the Milken Family 
Foundation Educator Award. Recipients of this award 
are distinguished by their exemplary and innovative 
use of education teclmology in teaching and learning. 

Cheryl Hightower, B.A., Sociology ('69) , is the new 
Alameda County Superintendent of Schools. She was 
a teacher and administrator in Union City (New 
Haven Unified) before joining the Alameda County 
Office of Education in 1985, where she has been a 
coordinator, director of educational services, and asso­
ciate superintendent of curriculum and instruction. 
Cheryl plans to work with the community, educators, 
and students to find innovative solutions to ensure 
safer schools. 

Alva V. Johnson, B.A., Political Science ('91 ), is now 
serving as the principal consultant to the Assembly 
Committee on Education in Sacramento. 

Robert Johnson, B.A., Teaching Credential ('70) , 
M.A., Educational Leadership ('96), has taught in 
the Bay Area for 24 years. He is now is the principal 
of Foothill Middle School in Walnut Creek and is 
working on his second tier adminstrative credential 
at CSUH Contra Costa Campus. 

Cheryl Hightower 

Alva V. Johnson 

Daniel w. Lawrence, B.S. Physical Education Robert Johnson 

('70), B.A. Psychology ('71), has been named the 
police chief of the Orinda Police Services, which has 
personnel provided by the Contra Costa Sheriff's 
Department. Lawrence has worked for the Sheriff's 
Department for 24 years and says he enjoys the 
community of Orinda because it allows him to be 
involved in all responsibilities of the police chief 
assignment, from attending city council meetings to 
patrolling the community. Daniel W. Lawrence 

In Memorium 
Forrest Mayer (1913-1998), an administrator at Cal State Hayward 

from 1960 to 1978, serving as associate dean of instruction, director of evening 
programs, director of summer sessions, dean of extension and summer sessions, 
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Bernard Oliver, B.S., Physical Education, History 
('71), is dean of the School of Education at the 
University of Missouri, Kansas City. Formerly he was 
dean of the College of Education at Washington State 
University, where he received the African-American 
Male Image Award in 1994. Oliver earned his mas­
ter's and doctoral degrees at Stanford University. He 

Bernard Oliver was awarded postdoctoral fellowships from Harvard 
University, the Council of Southern Universities, and 

the University of Texas. His postdoctoral study also included work at the Institute 
for Education Management at Harvard, and the Administrator Program and 
Fulbright Commission in Germany as a Fulbright Scholar. In 1993, Oliver was 
recognized with the Professional Appreciation Award from the Spokane Branch of 
the NAACP. 

Alice S. Petrossian 

Alice S. Petrossian, Teaching Credential ('70), has 
been named to the California State University Board of 
Trustees by Governor Pete Wilson. Her board appoint­
ment concludes in 2005. Petrossian, a Glendale resi­
dent, also holds an associate of arts degree from Los 
Angeles City College, bachelor's and master's degrees 
from CSU Los Angeles, and a Ph.D. from the University 
of Southern California. She was a member of the 

Board of Governors of the California Community 
Colleges from 1992 to 1997, serving as its president and vice president. She has 
been honored for her work by many professional and civic organizations, includ­
ing the Glendale Chamber of Commerce, the Armenian Professional Society, the 
California Legislature, and the CSU Los Angeles School of Education. 

James L. Sullivan 

Malcolm "Jeny" Wdliams 

James L Sullivan, M.S., Counseling ('89), has start­
ed a new business with his wife, Diane, providing gen­
eral counseling for drug and alcohol abuse and specif­
ic counseling for controlling drinking. James is a 
retired U.S. Army major. 

Malcolm "Jerry" Williams, B.S., Administration of 
Justice ('83), recently received the California Peace 
Prize from the California Wellness Foundation. He 
has served in law enforcement for 16 years and is an 
11-year-veteran of the Housing Authority police in 
Oakland. He has been recognized for helping turn 
around several crime-laden public housing communi­
ties across the state. Williams says the way to change 
communities is from the inside out by developing self­
esteem and hope in tenants. Williams has provided 
training across the nation and in Canada. 

and dean of continuing education. 
Anil Kumar Sarkar (1912-1998) a professor emeritus of philosophy, who 

was at Cal State Hayward from 1965 to 1982. 



Alumni Volunteers 
Always Needed 
by Diana Schaufler 

Those looking for a way to "Keep the 
Link" with the university may want to 
consider becoming an Alumni Association 
volunteer. 

Alumni Association director Diana 
Schaulfler, chair of the Volunteer 
Committee, suggests several ways mem­
bers can get involved. 

Help at association-sponsored or 
university activities. Our next major 
event is commencement on June 13. 
Alumni will be needed to staff tables in 
two areas where we will sell memorabilia 
for the bookstore. 

Members also are invited to join a 
board committee, such as the finance, 
communications, or membership com­
mittees. 

In addition to supporting the Alumni 
Association by your involvement, serving 
as a volunteer provides the opportunity to 
meet other alumni. To join the growing 
number of alumni volunteers, please 
complete the form below. 

Alumni Volunteer 
Form 
Please mail to 
Diana Schaufler 
c/o University Advancement 
908 Warren Hall 

California State University 
25800 Carlos Bee Blvd. 
Hayward, CA 94542 

Newest Alumni Benefits - Free Email, Home Page 
Free electronic mail, a personal on-line 

"yearbook" homepage, and access to other elec­
tronic services are among the newest benefits for 
Cal State Hayward Alumni Association members. 

Under an agreement with the Internet 
Association Corporation, adopted in March by the 
board of directors, the new Alumni On-Line 
Community service will begin in early May. It 
can be reached through the CSUH website at 
http:www.csuhayward.edu. 

The free electronic mail account will benefit 
alumni whose Internet connection does not 
include email service or that charges extra for 
this service. All Alumni Association members with 
an Internet connection will enjoy several new 
on-line options. There will be easy access to the 
CSUH and Alumni Association homepages, an 
on-line directory with current information about 
other alumni, free postings on the classified ad 
site, and job-hunting assistance with the oppor­
tunity to post a resume on the career search site 
at no charge. 

Other Alumni On-Line Community features 
include an electronic version of the Cal State 
Hayward alumni newsmagazine Haywire, infor­
mation about volunteer opportunities and alum-

Name: 

Home A ress: 

Home phone or internet address: 

ni chapter activities, and interactive campus 
mentoring. 

The email mentoring service, which is 
being developed in conjunction wjth the CSUH 
campus Mentoring Program, will allow alum­
ni and other volunteers to provide advice and 
guidance to current students. Using this ser­
vice, students will enter the field in which they 
need assistance and will receive a list of alum­
ni mentor volunteers. Using their computer 
connection, students will be able to correspond 
with the mentors, who will reply when they 
can fit it into their schedules. 

Alumni Association members also can use 
Alumni On-Line Community services to create 
and maintain personal home-pages in the 
Alumni On-Line Yearbook. By participating in 
the On-Line Class Notes section, alumni also 
can provide others with updates on events in 
their personal and professional lives. 

Alumni chat rooms will provide network­
ing opportunities, and other sites will offer 
information from campus departments. 

For additional information about the new 
service, visit the new Cal State Hayward 
Alumni Association On-Line Service in May. 

□ I would like to help at Cal State Hayward Alumni Association activities as my 
schedule permits. 

□ I do not have the time now to volunteer, but check back with me in __ months. 

D I would like more information about joining an alumni board standing committee. 

D I am interested in volunteering at this year's commencement event on June 13. 

D I might be able to help in another way: _____________ _ 
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Business Chapter 
All members and their guests are invited 

to attend the Business Administration 
Chapter's annual dinner meeting Thursday, 
June 4, at Mudd's Restaurant, 10 Boardwalk 
Place (just off Crow Canyon Road, west of 
680) in San Ramon. 

The evening will include election of offi­
cers, and the occasion also is an opportunity 
to meet with the chapter's current leadership 
and other members to discuss the future 
events and direction of the chapter. 

No-host cocktails begin at 6:30 p.m. , 
with dinner starting at 7 p.m. Those attend­
ing will have a choice of any entree on the 
menu for only $10 per person. (The chapter 
will pay for any difference in price.) Please 
RSVP to Nancy Silk at (510) 829-5579 as 
early as possible. 

The Chapter Nominations Committee 
has nominated the following candidates to 
serve on the Chapter Board for two-year terms 
that begin July 1: president, Christine 
Andrews; vice president, activities, (open posi­
tion); vice president, programs, Nancy Silk; 
vice president, club relations, Elizabeth 
Williams. Write-in candidates will be accept­
ed on the ballots that will be mailed to homes 
in May. If you have any questions about the 
qualifications for and responsibilities of each 
office, please call BAC Executive Vice­
President Paul Andrews at (510) 657-6375. 

School of Education and 
Allied Studies Chapter 

This chapter has been sponsoring "SEAS 
Cares," a special study break for students dur­
ing the last week of classes prior to final 
exams. "SEAS Cares" for the winter quarter 
was March 10, 10 a.m. to 2 p.m., in PE. 130. 
SEAS Alumni Chapter member Barbara Ratto 
served students punch and cookies provided 
by the chapter. rThe event was well-received, 
and the chapter is scheduling it again at the 
end of spring quarter. 

Volunteers are needed for the credential 
ceremony on June 10, and commencement 
on June 13. For these two events, the SEAS 
Chapter will be serving refreshments, distrib­
uting programs and performing "other duties 
as assigned. " Those willing to assist at these 
important events may call (510) 885-2282. 
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Music Chapter 
The Music Alumni Chapter co-presidents 

Marianna Whittaker, Matt Evans, and Nick Vigil 
invite alumni to participate in two June concerts. 

University Singers alumni are invited to 
join the choir under the direction of David Stein 
for the June 5 Choral Concert at All Saints 
Catholic Church in Hayward. There will be a 
rehearsal on Sunday, May 31, from 6 to 9 p.m. at 
the CSUH Recital Hall to prepare three songs. 

Orchestra alumni are invited to play in a 
special concert at 8 p.m. on Monday, June 1, 
joining the orchestra in the University Theatre 
under the direction of Eric Hansen. There will 
be a special rehearsal May 31 at 6 p.m. in the 
University Theatre to prepare music. 

Call (510) 885-3135 for more information. 
Music Chapter co-president Marianna 

Whittaker, a staff member in the Music 
Department, organized this year's Fourth Annual 
Musica delle Donne, celebrating music by 
women composers. These concerts were held in 
March, Women's History Month. 

Whittaker and Music Department secretary 
Mariko Abe, also a Music alumna, organized a 
reception on March 15 after the 40th Anniversary 
Choral Concert. 

This reception was sponsored in part by 
the Cal State Hayward Alumni Association and 
the Music Alumni Chapter. 

Alumni Organize New Chapter 
For Contra Costa Grads, Residents 

The university first offered classes in Contra 
Costa County in 1981. For the past six years, stu­
dents have been enrolled and earning degrees at 
the beautiful Contra Costa Campus in Concord. 

In recognition of the growing number of 
alumni who have studied in Contra Costa or now 
reside there, the Alumni Association is establishing 
a Contra Costa Alumni Chapter. Members will 
receive special mailings with information about 
campus events, chapter activities, opportunities to 
network, and lifelong learning activities. 

In addition to serving local alumni, the chap­
ter also hopes to provide opportunities for them to 
give back to the Contra Costa Campus and com­
munity through volunteering, fund 
raising and general support. 

No special paperwork is required to join. 
Alumni Association members should just mark 
"Contra Costa Chapter" on their membership 
forms at renewal time to become part of this grow­
ing group of local alumni. 

Upcoming events at the Contra Costa Cam­
pus include the May New Horizons Celebration and 
the free Music al Fresco summer concerts. 

For more information about this new chapter, 
contact Brook Oliver at (915) 602-8619 or write 
her at CSUH Contra Costa Campus, 4700 Ygnacio 
Valley Road, Concord, CA 94521. 

Photographs by Elisabeth Cisse' 

Works by two alumni composers were performed at the University's 40th Anniversary Choral Concert 
March 15. Enjoying the post concert reception, co-sponsored by Alumni Association and the Music 
Chapter, were (from left) David Stein (Music, faculty), Leo Nestor and Giancarlo Aquilanti, (alumni 
composers), Jeffrey Miller (Music, faculty and composer), Daylin Boyd (student composer), Timothy 
Smith (Music, faculty), Libby Larsen (composer), and David Eshelman (Music, faculty). 



Purchase Your Cal State Hayward Memorabilia at a I 0% Discount 

Item# Qty. Description Color Size 
Unit 

Total PricP 

Merchandise Total Shipping & Handling 
Up to $20.00 • Add $4.00 Add sales Tax 8.25% (CA Residents Only) 

$20.01-$40.00 • Add $5.00 Plus Shipping and Handling 
Over $40.01 -Add $7.00 

□ Check or Money order enclosed Total Amount Expect 3-4 weeks delivery. 
Prices subiect to change D Amex □ Discover □ MasterCard O Visa without notice. 

Signature 

~ 
~ 
\I • I 

Phone orders Welcome ! 
Ca ll 510-885 -3507 
or FAX/iour orde r! 

510- 81-8407 

NAM~ 
ADD RE SS 
CITY 
Ship To: NAME 
ADDRESS 
CITY 
PHONE/ ) 

I . Pennant 9" x 24"- Felt , Red 

2. "Hayward" Alumni Tee -

100% cotton, White, M-L-XL-XXL 

3. Alumni License Plate Frame - Red or Black 

4. Alumni Cap. Black 1\vi ll Adjustable 

5. "CSUH" Alumni Tee, Oxford Grey, 

M-L-XL-XXL 

Reg. Price 
$7.50 

$16.95 

$7.95 

$13.50 

$14.95 

6. 12" Brown Bear with Red Sweater. Assorted Textures $24 95 

$6.95 

$33.95 

7. Alumni Mugs - Red or White 

8. Alumni Sweatshirt 80% Cotton , 20% Polyester 

In Ash, Black or White. S-M-L-XL-XXL 

9. CSUH Cap. Wh ite Wool with Red Brim. Adjustable 

10. Metal Coffee Mug 

11. CSUH Warren Hall Sketch Memo Cube 

12. CSUH Warren Hall Sketch White Ceramic Mug 

$13.50 

$19.95 

$7.95 

$6 95 

10% Discount 
$6.75 

$15.25 

$7.25 

$12.25 

$13.50 

$22.50 

$6.25 

$30.50 

$12 25 

$18.00 

$7.25 

$6.25 

13. CSUH Hooded Full-Zip Windbreaker w/mesh lining $75.95 $68 25 

Nylon in Black, Red and White as shown 

S-M-L-XL-XXL. Limited stock on hand 

14. Diploma Frame with "California State University, 

Hayward" on mat Shown in Mahogany co lor wood. 

Also available in Black Marble or Briar 
*Diploma Frame not discounted 

$119.95* 

* Send orde rs acc ompa ni ed by paymen t 
ino C.O.D. orde rs accepted ) 

Make checks pa yab le to : 
Pioneer Boo kstore 

* Overs eas orders - FAX fo r pr icing 

First: Last 

STATE-ZIP. 

STATE_ ZIP 

Hours of Operation 
Monday-Thursday 

7:45 am - 7:00 pm 
Friday 

• pioneer 
ookstor1 

California State University, Hayward 
25976 Carlos Bee Blvd. 

Account number (al l digits ):ExQirat ion ____________ 
I I I I I I I I I I I I II I I I I I I I 

745 am - 5:00 pm 
Saturday 

Hayward , CA 94542 

I I 00 am - 3:00 pm 
Visit Our Web Site At 

www.bookstore.csuhayward.edu 
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